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President’s Message                       

This Month’s Meeting 
 

“Siemens Building Technologies”  
Hours unknown at this time  

 
Click To Register Here 

 

April 2016 

 

Electrical Roundtable 
@ 10:30 AM 

 
Plan Exam Roundtable 

@ 10:30 AM 
 

Plumbing Roundtable 
@ 10:30 AM 

 
 

B.O.C.O.N.E.O. Officers   
 

President 
James Decker 
Mentor, Ohio 
 
First Vice President 
James McReynolds 
Warrensville Heights 
 
Second Vice President 
David Menn 
Eastlake 
 
Secretary 
Gregory Fort 
Mayfield Heights 
 
Treasurer 
Mike Skvasik 
Village of Glenwillow 
 
Education Co-Chairmen 
James McReynolds 
Michael Gero 
 
Cooperating Member 
Doug Leovic 
Wickliffe Fire Dept. 
 
Past President 
Jerry Flanik 

Some of you may have noticed a change in the 50/50 raffle; we gave back all the 
money in January and didn’t have one in February. Two of our sister chapters 
found their tax status would not allow them to hold 50/50 raffles.  
 
In December, we determined our tax status 501(c)(6) was the same as theirs. As 
such we are in the process of changing our status to 501(c)(3). Mr. Menn and Mr. 
Skvasik are spearheading this effort.  
 
Our tax advisor suggested a change in our by-laws, emphasizing our main 
purpose is providing education. He also suggested including a dissolution clause 
in the by-laws specifying where any existing remaining funds owned by the 
conference may be distributed. 

http://events.constantcontact.com/register/event?llr=7w9tzdeab&oeidk=a07eci3qou48e567403
http://events.constantcontact.com/register/event?llr=7w9tzdeab&oeidk=a07eci3qou48e567403
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From Your Secretary 

Gregory Fort 
Secretary 

April, 2016 

B.O.C.O.N.E.O. Officers   
 

President 
Jerry Flanik 
Lake County 
 
First Vice President 
James Decker 
Mentor, Ohio 
 
Second Vice President 
James McReynolds 
Olmsted Township, Ohio 
 
Secretary 
Gregory Fort 
Mayfield Heights 
 
Treasurer 
Mike Skvasik 
Village of Glenwillow 
 
Education Co-Chairmen 
James McReynolds 
Michael Gero 
 
Cooperating Member 
Doug Leovic 
Wickliffe Fire Dept. 
 
Past President 
Paul Kowalczyk 
South Euclid, Ohio 
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The following positions are listed as available on the Boconeo website. 
 
Broadview Heights Building / Electrical Inspector 
 
North Ridgeville Building Inspector 
 
Building Official Olmsted Falls 
 
Bay Village Building Inspector 
 
 
If you are going to attend this month’s meeting on April 20, 2016, please be sure 
to register by this Sunday evening at midnight. Why not do it right now by 
clicking here: Register 
 
We have to call in the registered number to Normandy on Monday’s before the 
meeting, so please register on time. 

http://boconeo.org/broadview-heights/
http://boconeo.org/broadview-heights/
http://boconeo.org/broadview-heights/
http://boconeo.org/north-ridgeville-building-inspector/
http://boconeo.org/north-ridgeville-building-inspector/
http://boconeo.org/building-official-olmsted-falls/
http://boconeo.org/building-official-olmsted-falls/
http://boconeo.org/bay-village-building-inspector/
http://boconeo.org/bay-village-building-inspector/
http://events.constantcontact.com/register/event?llr=7w9tzdeab&oeidk=a07eci3qou48e567403


BOCONEO P.O. Box 241295, Cleveland, OH 44124 

Michael Gero 
Co-Educational Chairman 

This Months Educational Presenter 
 
 
 

April, 2016 
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This month’s scheduled class will be presented by Siemens Building 
Technologies.  The class will review smoke detectors and alarm systems.  Final 
BBS approvals are not yet available at the time of this newsletter.  Once they are 
received, we will post the information on the website. 
 
The electrical, plumbing and plan examiner roundtables begin at 10:30 a.m.   
Roundtables will run from 10:30 to 11:30 a.m. with lunch starting around noon.  
Please sign up only for the roundtable you plan to attend. 
  
In order to receive credit and a certificate you must scan in for each class.  The 
BBS requires attendees to sign in within 15 minutes of the class beginning.  You 
must remain for the entire class to receive credit.  The attendance rooster is 
submitted to BBS by BOCONEO.  Your certificate is required to be submitted to 
the BBS by you when you renew your certifications.  
 
Certificates of attendance will be distributed electronically after completion of 
the class.  We use the email address provided when you register for the class.  
You must sign in for each class to receive a certificate, which will be via email, 3 
to 5 days after the class.  If you do not receive your certificate within 5 days of 
the class or have an issue with your receipt of the email, please let us know at 
boconeo.certificate@gmail.com.    

mailto:boconeo.certificate@gmail.com


 

Merom Brachman, Chairman 

Michael A. Flack, Vice Chairman 

Bruce E. Bailey 

Elizabeth E. Tracy 

 

 

 

Paul M. Nick 

     Executive Director 
 

  

OHIO ETHICS COMMISSION 

William Green Building 

30 West Spring Street, L3 

Columbus, Ohio 43215-2256 

Telephone: (614) 466-7090 

Fax: (614) 466-8368 

 

www.ethics.ohio.gov 

 

Nepotism:  Bad Idea, Illegal Practice 
by Susan Willeke, Education and Communications Manager 

Ohio Ethics Commission 
 
What is nepotism? 
Under the Ohio Ethics Law, nepotism is when a public official or employee authorizes a family 
member’s employment or uses his/her position in any way to obtain a public job for a family member.    
 
Such as voting for a family member’s hire or finalizing the employment documentation? 
Direct hiring is clearly illegal.  However, the Ohio Ethics Law also prohibits public officials and 
employees from indirectly influencing the hiring process for a family member.  Examples of such 
indirect – but equally illegal – influences could include recommending a family member, participating 
in discussions about the family member’s job application, or requesting an interview or job for a 
family member. 
 
Is nepotism really a problem in Ohio? 
Absolutely.  In fact, nepotism is the primary Ethics Law violation investigated by the Ethics 
Commission each year.  On average, nepotism comprises almost one-third of the Ohio Ethics 
Commission’s investigative workload.   
 
Is nepotism a criminal matter or just bad public policy? 
The Ohio Ethics Law, which includes prohibitions against nepotism, is a criminal statute.  While public 
agencies are wise to be aware of the appearance of impropriety that accompanies nepotism, it’s 
important to understand that, in Ohio, the crime of nepotism is a fourth degree felony. 
 
Why does this issue matter so much? 
Fair hiring practices are mandatory in government.  Public agencies are required to conduct all hiring 
activity in a fair, open, and impartial manner.  Giving precedence or advantages to family members in 
public hiring is unfair to other applicants who may be equally or even more qualified.  Even more 
importantly, nepotism is unfair to the public; all Ohio citizens have the right to expect that 
government jobs will be awarded to the most qualified candidate – not merely to the most family-
connected candidate.   
  
If I am a public official or employee, can my family member even apply for a public job? 
In general, family members of public officials and employees can legally pursue public jobs.  The issue 
is whether or not the applicant’s family member who is already in public service can be recused from 
any aspect of the hiring process.   If a public official or employee can be removed from any discussion, 
review, decision-making, or any other aspect of the hiring process, his/her family member generally 
can be awarded the public job.  In other words, it’s not illegal for your family to pursue or get the 
government job at your agency; it’s illegal if you involve yourself in any aspect of the hiring process.   
It’s also important to note that, should your family member legally receive the public job – without 
your involvement – recusal continues even after he/she is hired.   For example, direct supervision, 
annual evaluations, or participation in discussions of promotions or raises would also be prohibited. 



What if I can’t recuse myself from the hiring process? 
There are situations in which a public official or employee cannot be removed from the hiring 
discussion or decision-making.  Examples could include a township that has only one employee or an 
agency where the director is designated as the sole hiring authority.  Those situations, however, do 
not relieve public officials and employees from complying with the criminal law.  If the public official 
or employee cannot recuse himself/herself, then that person’s family member cannot be awarded the 
public job.  
 
Who is my “family?” 
For purposes of the Ohio Ethics Law, a “family member” includes the following (regardless of where 
they live):  
Spouse; 
Children/Step-Children (whether dependent or not); 
Siblings; 
Parents/Step-Parents; 
Grandparents; and  
Grandchildren. 
“Family member” also includes any other person related by blood or by marriage (e.g. cousins, aunts, 
uncles, in-laws, nieces, nephews) if that person resides in the same household as the public official or 
public employee.  
 
What about indirect benefits my family member could receive from my actions? 
There are circumstances in which a public official may participate in matters that indirectly benefit 
family members.  For example, a public official is not prohibited from approving a union contract 
where a relative is a member of the union (as long as the relative is not a union officer, board 
member, member of negotiating team, and the public official does not receive health care benefits 
from the union member).   Other exceptions include matters impacting an entire class of employees 
or participating in general budget discussions that include a family member’s compensation.  For 
more information regarding such exceptions, please contact the Ohio Ethics Commission. 
  
Does it matter if my child is a minor?  
Yes!  Your minor child cannot work for the same agency unless you can show four things: 
1. The agency’s hiring process will be fair and open and will not favor your children; 
2. The agency will provide a broad opportunity to qualified and interested applicants to submit 
applications; 
3. All qualified and interested applicants other than your children have already been hired; and 
4. Vacancies still exist. 
In other words, the only way your minor child can receive a job/internship at your public agency is if 
all other qualified applicants have been hired but there are still open position.  Keep in mind that 
even if your child is able to be awarded that open position after all other qualified applicants are 
hired, you still may not participate – in any way – in the hiring deliberation or decision. 
 
Can I receive additional information or details about nepotism? 
Yes!  On the Ohio Ethics Commission’s web site, you will find fact sheets, advisory opinions, and even 
an e-course regarding nepotism.  Feel free to contact the Ohio Ethics Commission at (614) 466 – 7090 
if we can assist you in any way in understanding and complying with nepotism restrictions and the 
entire Ohio Ethics Law.   

 
 

http://www.ethics.ohio.gov/

